

Closing Gaps in Washington's Gun Laws Will Prevent Tragedies

By Chelsea Parsons and Rukmani Bhatia October 26, 2018

Everyday gun violence is a problem facing communities across the United States—and Washington state is no exception. Each year, children die in unintentional shootings at home; youth take their own lives or others' with firearms; and hundreds of guns are stolen, leading to more crime. Guns that are not securely stored in the home by gun owners increase the possibility of these tragedies occurring.

Washington state is a leader on gun violence prevention policies. In addition to passing strong laws through the state legislature that seek to reduce firearm deaths and injuries in the state, in recent years, grassroots advocates have successfully used the ballot to push for common-sense gun reform. In 2014, Washington voters overwhelmingly approved a ballot initiative expanding background checks for all gun sales. In 2016, voters took action a second time, approving a ballot measure establishing an extreme risk protection order, which allows family members and law enforcement personnel to temporarily remove guns from someone a judge deems to be a significant threat to themselves or others. 2

These efforts have been vital in helping make Washington's communities more secure. The state received a "B" grade and ranked 10th strongest overall in the Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence's most recent annual review of state-level gun laws in the United States.³ Yet while Washington is an exemplary model of both elected officials and local advocates working to address gun violence in their communities, gaps remain in the state's laws. One area in need of urgent attention by policymakers in the state concerns the risks of unsecured guns in the home and the need to ensure that gun owners are storing guns safely. While much of the national conversation around gun violence focuses on public displays of that violence—such as mass shootings in public locations—the reality is that a substantial portion of gun violence in the United States has roots in the home. When guns in the home are not safely stored to help prevent unauthorized access, they can quickly become an instrument of tragedy.

Safe storage legislation mandating that firearms be locked when not in use, coupled with dangerous access prevention laws that hold gun owners accountable if their unsecure firearm is accessed by an unauthorized user such as a child, help prevent

these tragedies. Lawmakers in Seattle have already recognized the need for this legislation, passing safe storage regulations in the city earlier this summer.⁴ Implementing these laws throughout the state has the potential to increase safety in communities across Washington state and, as a result, save lives.

Fatal consequences of unsecured guns in Washington homes

As private gun ownership has proliferated in the United States, so has the number of children who live in homes with firearms. Unfortunately, many of those guns are not stored in a secure manner. A team of researchers from Harvard University, Columbia University, and Northeastern University found that roughly 4.6 million children ages 17 and younger live in a home with at least one unlocked and loaded gun. Such lax storage methods increase the opportunity for children to find, play with, or use these dangerous weapons without their parent's or guardian's knowledge, often with tragic results.

Unintentional shootings at home

Nationally, roughly 89 percent of fatal unintentional shootings involving children occur at home.⁶ From 2002 through 2016, 1,723 children under age 18 in the United States died from an unintentional firearm injury; 18 of those children died in Washington.⁷ On July 21, 2013, for example, 4-year old Dwayne Kerrigan fatally shot himself in the head while playing with a handgun at home in Sedro-Woolley, Washington.⁸ In August 2018, a 14-year-old boy was killed at home in Burien, Washington, after being shot in the head while playing with a handgun with a 16-year-old friend.⁹ Using a secure storage mechanism, such as a gun lock or gun safe, could prevent tragedies like these from occurring.

Youth suicide

Young people with unsecured guns at home also face the risk of suicide by gun. In Washington, people use guns to take their own lives more than any other method. 10 According to the Washington State Department of Health, suicide is the second-leading cause of death among young people ages 10 to 24 in the state, with almost twice as many young people in that age range dying from suicide than from homicide. 11 According to a 2010 survey conducted by the Washington State Department of Health, State Department of Social and Health Services, and other state institutions, 18 percent of 10th-graders reported having seriously considered death by suicide within a year prior to the survey; 7 percent of those students had attempted to take their own lives at some point in the year before the survey. 12 In addition, 14 percent of sixth-graders surveyed reported having seriously considered suicide at some point in their lives, with 5 percent having attempted to take their own lives. 13

Nationally, 9,369 young people ages 18 and younger took their own lives with a firearm from 2002 through 2016; 257 of those children were in Washington. ¹⁴ In more than 75 percent of suicide attempts in the United States by youth ages 19 and

younger involving a firearm, the weapon came from their own home or from the residence of their family or friend. Using a firearm to attempt suicide is a uniquely lethal method: Research indicates that the use of a gun results in death in 85 percent of suicide attempts, which is exponentially greater than the 3 percent fatality rate of other common methods to attempt suicide in the United States. The method initially chosen for a suicide attempt matters tremendously. Data from a meta-analysis of 90 case studies that were conducted globally find that approximately 70 percent of individuals who survive a suicide attempt do not make another attempt.

School shootings

Unsecured guns also create risks for gun violence outside the home. A study by the U.S. Department of Education and the Secret Service reviewing school shootings found that 65 percent of the firearms used in those incidents came from the shooter's home. For example, Moses Lake, Washington, was rocked on February 2, 1996, when 14-year-old Barry Loukaitis opened fire in his algebra class, killing two students and a teacher before being tackled and overpowered by another teacher. The morning of the shooting, Loukaitis reached into the unlocked gun cabinet in his house and took his father's hunting rifle, a handgun, and ammunition with him to school. In another instance, on October 24, 2014, Jaylen Fryberg used his father's handgun to methodically shoot five of his friends at a school cafeteria table in Marysville, killing four, before taking his own life with the gun. Locking guns at home would make it more difficult for a child seeking to commit a heinous crime to access a lethal weapon—and would prevent similar tragedies from happening in the future.

Theft

Finally, guns that are not stored securely are at a higher risk for theft. Gun owners are targets for gun theft, especially when their firearms are not stored securely.²² People who own a large number of guns are particularly vulnerable to theft, given the value of firearms.²³ Analysis of FBI data found that a firearm is stolen every 2 minutes in the United States.²⁴ Additionally, this analysis indicated that an estimated 1.2 million guns were stolen from individuals from 2012 through 2015.²⁵ Gun theft greatly affects Washington; the FBI reported that from 2012 through 2015, roughly \$14.9 million worth of firearms were reported stolen in the state, which amounts to approximately 33,164 guns.²⁶ Nationally, Washington ranks 10th for the highest levels of reported gun theft over this four-year period.²⁷

Gun theft is a public safety threat, as stolen guns are often later used in a violent crime. A study conducted by the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives (ATF) determined that roughly 9,736 guns known to be stolen from licensed gun dealers were linked to a crime from January 2010 through December 2015. Sum Gun theft is also a common part of illegal gun trafficking operations. In 2000, ATF published a report stating that from July 1996 through December 1998, approximately 10 percent of gun trafficking investigations involved stolen guns from private individuals, and 14 percent of gun trafficking investigations involved guns stolen from gun dealers.

Conclusion: How Washington can secure guns and prevent tragedies

There are a few common-sense measures that states such as Washington can enact to help reduce the risks of unsecured guns. First, gun owners should be required to secure their firearms with gun locks or store them in a safe when they are not being used. Using these simple safety mechanisms has been proven to help reduce unintentional shooting deaths. The U.S. General Accounting Office published a report in 1991 that found that from 1988 to 1989, 31 percent of unintentional gun deaths would have been preventable if a loading indicator device and safety lock had been used. Furthermore, the *Journal of the American Medical Association* published a study in 2005 stating that securely storing guns and bullets could help reduce the risk of self-inflicted gun-related injuries at home. Locking up a firearm also makes it harder to steal, thus helping protect the gun owner from being a victim of a crime and reducing the risk of the gun being trafficked or used in criminal activity by an unauthorized user.

Second, adults should be held accountable if they fail to store guns securely and a tragic shooting results. Implementing laws that make irresponsible gun owners accountable for their actions helps deter unintentional shootings, injuries, and death. Analysis from the RAND Corporation determined that there is supportive evidence suggesting that these kinds of laws reduce unintentional injuries and deaths among children, as well as reduce incidents of youth suicide.³² To date, 27 states and the District of Columbia have enacted some form of legislation holding gun owners liable if a child accesses a gun.³³

Safe storage laws and dangerous access prevention legislation help keep communities safe from gun violence. Several states, including Massachusetts, California, Connecticut, and New York, have successfully passed this kind of legislation to address gun violence.³⁴ States without secure storage laws are abdicating their duty to establish norms around responsible gun ownership. Without these laws, Washington homes and communities are vulnerable to unintentional shootings and gun theft. Filling the gap in Washington state's legislation by passing and implementing secure storage laws will prevent tragedies and save lives.

Chelsea Parsons is the vice president of Gun Violence Prevention at the Center for American Progress. Rukmani Bhatia is the policy analyst for Gun Violence Prevention at the Center.

Endnotes

- 1 Victoria Cavaliere, "Washington state voters approve measure to expand gun background checks," Reuters, November 5, 2014, available at https://www.reuters. com/article/us-usa-elections-washington-guncontrol/ washington-state-voters-approve-measure-to-expandgun-background-checks-idUSKBN0IQ02P20141106.
- 2 Joseph O'Sullivan, "Gun-safety initiative heads to big win in Washington," Seattle Times, November 8, 2016, available at https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/politics/ extreme-risk-protection-order-initiative-1491.
- 3 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Annual Gun Law Scorecard," available at https://lawcenter.giffords.org/ scorecard/#rankings (last accessed October 2018).
- 4 MyNorthwest Staff, "Seattle council unanimously passes safe storage laws for gun owners," MyNorthwest, July 9, 2018, available at http://mynorthwest.com/1045253/ seattle-passes-gun-firearm-safe-storage/.
- 5 Deborah Azrael and others, "Firearm Storage in Gun-Owning Households with Children: Results of a 2015 National Survey," Journal of Urban Health, 95 (3) (2018): 295-304, available at https://www.thetrace.org/wpcontent/uploads/2018/05/Firearm-Storage-in-Households with-Children_JUH.pdf.
- 6 Guohua Li and others, "Factors Associated with the Intent of Firearm-Related Injuries in Pediatric Trauma Patients." Archives of Pediatric & Adolescent Medicine 150 (1996): 1160-1165, available at https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/article-abstract/518155.
- 7 Center for American Progress analysis of Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Injury Prevention & Control: Data & Statistics (WISQARS): Fatal Injury Data," available at https://webappa.cdc.gov/sasweb/ncipc/mortrate.html (last accessed October 2018).
- 8 Jamie Lynn and KOMO Staff, "I just wish that I could wake up and he would be there," Komo News, July 29, 2013, available at https://komonews.com/news/local/i-just-wishthat-i-could-wake-up-and-he-would-be-there-11-21-2015.
- 9 Q13 News Staff, "Teen arrested after accidental fatal shooting of 14-year-old in Burien," Q13 Fox, August 15, 2018, available at https://q13fox.com/2018/08/15/teen-arrestedafter-accidental-fatal-shooting-of-14-year-old-in-burien.
- 10 Pacific Northwest Suicide Prevention Resource Center, "Suicide Statistics," available at http://depts.washington. edu/hiprc/suicide/stats (last accessed October 2018); Washington State Department of Health, "Youth Suicide," available at https://www.doh.wa.gov/YouandYourFamily/ InjuryandViolencePrevention/SuicidePrevention/YouthSuicide/YouthSuicideFAQs (last accessed October 2018).
- 11 Washington State Department of Health, "Youth Suicide."
- 12 Ibid
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 CAP analysis of Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Injury Prevention & Control: Data & Statistics (WISQARS): Fatal Injury Data."
- 15 Brady Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "The Truth About Suicide & Guns," available at https://www.bradycampaign. org/sites/default/files/TruthAboutSuicideGuns.pdf (last accessed October 2018); David C. Grossman, Donald T. Reay, and Stephanie A. Baker, "Self-inflicted & Unintentional Firearm Injuries Among Children & Adolescents: The Source of the Firearm," Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine (153) (1999): 875-878, available at http://archpedi.ama-assn.org/cgi/content/short/153/8/875
- 16 Madeline Drexler, "Guns & Suicide: The Hidden Toll," Harvard Public Health, available at https://www.hsph.harvard. edu/magazine/magazine_article/guns-suicide/ (last accessed August 2018).

- 17 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Confronting the Inevitability Myth: How Data-Driven Gun Policies Save Lives from Suicide" (2018), available at http://lawcenter. giffords.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Giffords-Law-Center-Confronting-The-Inevitability-Myth_9.3.18.pdf; David Owens, Judith Horrocks, and Allan House, "Fatal and Non-Fatal Repetition of Self-Harm: Systematic Review," British Journal of Psychiatry 181 (3) (2002): 193-199.
- 18 U.S. Secret Service and U.S. Department of Education, The Final Report and Findings of the Safe School Initiative: Implications for the Prevention of School Attacks in the United States (2004), p. 27, available at http://www2.ed.gov/ admins/lead/safety/preventingattacksreport.pdf
- 19 William Miller, "Cold Fury' in Loukaitis Scared Dad Father Says He Was Horrified by Change After Shootings," The Spokesman, September 27, 1996, available at http:// www.spokesman.com/stories/1996/sep/27/cold-fury-inloukaitis-scared-dad-father-says-he/.
- 20 Timothy Egan, "Where Rampages Begin: A special report.; From Adolescent Angst To Shooting Up Schools," The New York Times, June 14, 1998, available at https://www. nytimes.com/1998/06/14/us/where-rampages-beginspecial-report-adolescent-angst-shooting-up-schools html; Bonnie Harris, "Witnesses Say Loukaitis Vowed To Kill Prosecution Tries To Show Premeditation in Rampage," The Spokesman, April 17, 1996, available at http://www.spokesman.com/stories/1996/apr/17/witnesses-say-loukaitisvowed-to-kill-prosecution.
- 21 Phil Helsel, "Washington School Shooter Wanted Friends With Him 'On the Other Side," ABC News, September 1, 2015, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/ marysville-school-shooting/washington-school-shooter-wanted-friends-him-other-side-n419961; Alex Johnson, "Jaylen Fryberg's Dad Guilty of Buying Gun Used in Marysville School Massacre," NBC News, September 29, 2015, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/ marysville-school-shooting/dad-convicted-buying-gunjaylen-fryberg-used-kill-4-school-n435876.
- 22 David Hemenway, Deborah Azrael, and Matthew Miller, "Whose guns are stolen? The epidemiology of Gun theft victims," Injury Epidemiology 4 (11) (2017): 1-5, available at https://injepijournal.springeropen.com/articles/10.1186/ s40621-017-0109-8.
- 24 CAP analysis of data from U.S. Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Data & Statistics: Federal Firearms Licensee Statistics Theft / Loss Reports 2012-2016," available at https://www.atf.gov/resource-center/data-statistics (last accessed October 2018); Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2015 (U.S. Department of Justice, 2017), available at https://www.icpsr.umich.edu/icpsrweb/ICPSR/ studies/36792; Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2014 (U.S. Department of Justice, 2016), available at http://www.icpsr.umich.edu/icpsrweb/NACJD/studies/36392; Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2013 (U.S. Department of Justice, 2015), available at http://www.icpsr.umich.edu/icpsrweb/NACJD/studies/36123; Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2012 (U.S. Department of Justice, 2014), available at http://www.icpsr. umich.edu/icpsrweb/NACJD/studies/35022. The data are of guns stolen from Federal Firearms License (FFL) holders and private owners during the period from 2012 to 2015 to use a consistent time period for both data sets and do not include guns lost from the inventory of FFLs.

- 25 CAP analysis of data from Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2015: Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2014; Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2013; Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2012. In order to estimate the number of firearms based on the value of stolen guns, the data use an average price of \$450 for every stolen gun. Using this figure results in approximately 300,000 guns stolen each year, which is consistent with findings from Hemenway, Azrael, and Miller, "Whose guns are stolen? The epidemiology of Gun theft victims."
- 26 CAP analysis of Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2015; Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2014; Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2013; Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program Data: Property Stolen and Recovered, 2012. To estimate the number of firearms reported from data reporting the value of firearms, CAP conducted an analysis of U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, "About 1.4 Million Guns Stoler During Household Burglaries and Other Property Crimes from 2005 Through 2010," Press release, November 8, 2012, available at https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/press/ fshbopc0510pr.cfm. This source indicates that on average, the value of stolen firearms in the United States—in those cases in which only a firearm was stolen—was between \$400 and \$500 per incident from 2005 through 2010. To estimate the number of firearms stolen, the authors considered these figures and used a middle point of \$450 for the average cost of a firearm. Using this figure results in around 300,000 guns stolen nationwide each year, which is consistent with findings from Hemenway, Azrael, and Miller, "Whose guns are stolen? The epidemiology of Gun theft victims."
- 27 Chelsea Parsons and Eugenio Weigend Vargas, "Stolen Guns in America: A State-by-State Analysis" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/guns-crime/ reports/2017/07/25/436533/stolen-guns-america/.
- 28 CAP analysis of Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, FFL Theft/Loss Reports Matching Firearms Subsequently Recovered and Traced (U.S. Department of Justice, 2014), available at https://www.atf.gov/about/ firearms-trace-data-2015; Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, FFL Theft/Loss Reports Matching Firearms Subsequently Recovered and Traced (U.S. Department of Justice, 2013), available at https://www.atf.gov/ about/firearms-trace-data-2015; Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, FFL Theft/Loss Reports Matching Firearms Subsequently Recovered and Traced (U.S. Department of Justice, 2012), available at https://www.atf. gov/about/firearms-trace-data-2015; Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, FFL Theft/Loss Reports Matching Firearms Subsequently Recovered and Traced (U.S. Department of Justice, 2011), available at https://www.atf. gov/about/firearms-trace-data-2015; Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, FFL Theft/Loss Reports Matching Firearms Subsequently Recovered and Traced (U.S. Department of Justice, 2010), available at https://www.atf. gov/about/firearms-trace-data-2015.

- 29 Parsons and Weigend Vargas, "Stolen Guns in America"; U.S. Department of the Treasury and U.S. Bureau of Alcohol. Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, Following the Gun: Enforcing Federal Laws Against Firearms Traffickers (2000), p. 11, table 2, available at http://everytown.org/wp-content/ uploads/2014/08/Following-the-Gun_Enforcing-Federal-Laws-Against-Firearms-Traffickers.pdf.
- 30 U.S. General Accounting Office, "Accidental Shootings: Many Deaths and Injuries Caused by Firearms Could Be Prevented," GAO/PEMD-91-9, Report to the Chairman, Subcommittee on Antitrust, Monopolies, and Business Rights, Committee on the Judiciary, U.S. Senate, March 1991 available at https://www.gao.gov/assets/160/150353.pdf.
- 31 David C. Grossman, Beth A. Mueller, and Christine Riedv. "Gun Storage Practices and Risk of Youth Suicides and Unintentional Firearms Injuries," Journal of the American Medical Association 293 (6) (2005): 707-714, available at https:// jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/200330.
- 32 RAND Corporation, "The Effects of Child-Access Prevention Laws," available at https://www.rand.org/research/gunpolicy/analysis/child-access-prevention.html (last accessed October 2018).
- 33 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Child Access Prevention," available at http://lawcenter.giffords.org/ gun-laws/policy-areas/child-consumer-safety/child-accessprevention (last accessed October 2018).
- 34 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Safe Storage: Summary of State Law," available at http://lawcenter. giffords.org/gun-laws/policy-areas/child-consumer-safety/safe-storage/#state (last accessed August 2018); 190th General Court of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, "Section 131L," available at https://malegislature.gov/Laws/ GeneralLaws/Partl/TitleXX/Chapter140/Section131L (last accessed September 2018).